F41
ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

10th November 2016

PRESENT: Councillor Baker (Chair) 

Councillors Ali (substitute for Councillor Scullion), Caffrey, Fenton-Glynn, Lynn, Tagg, Taylor

35 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Scullion.

(Councillor Fenton-Glynn arrived at 1820 hours)
(The meeting closed at 2000 hours)
36 ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT QUARTER TWO REVENUE MONITORING REPORT
The Acting Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which outlined the results of the second quarter overall service controlled revenue budget monitoring position for 2016/17 and the forecasted service controlled budget variances of the Directorate including underlying issues and implications for future years.  At this point in the financial year a net budget pressure of £805,000 had been identified within the overall budget for the Directorate. 

Budget pressures were detailed in the report in relation to the Markets Service, Transport Service and Corporate Asset and Facilities Management.  In view of the current budget pressures, budget Managers would continue to closely monitor those budgets which represented the most significant risk and the Department Management Team would continue to receive the regular financial information and closely monitor the overall position for the Directorate for the remainder of the year. 

Members commented on the following issues:-

· If in previous years’ Winter Services had historically overspent why was the budget not adjusted and set in line with previous years’ spending?  In response, Officers advised that there were new government guidelines on winter services and Calderdale were reviewing its service. Adopting these guidelines might reduce the gap but it was envisaged that it was exceedingly unlikely that the budget would ever meet the full costs of the winter service. A further update on the budgetary position in relation to the Winter Service would be submitted to the Panel within the third budget monitor in early January 2017.
· The Highways Department should be thanked for their continued effort to keep within the budget constraints. In response, Officers advised that a lot of factors contributed which included, weather, ability to get work done by contractors and most work once tendered was done in the spring/summer months.
· When the new contracts were due to be tendered for future works were the contractors being evaluated on the quality of the work done?  In response, Officers advised that on contracts of significance the evaluation would be done 50% on quality and 50% on cost.  
· What was the budgetary position of CAFM?  In response, Officers advised that CAFM savings of £2 million were already realised and although the projected shortfall was £581,000 it was anticipated that the actual gap would be much smaller at the end of the financial year.
IT WAS AGREED that the report be accepted. 

37 ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT QUARTER TWO CAPITAL MONITORING REPORT

The Acting Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which provided information on the Directorate’s capital monitoring position and details of any variances from the approved budget together with the reasons for significant changes in service delivery. This was the second capital expenditure and finance report for 2016/17.  It was anticipated that at this stage in the financial year that £38.937m would be spent against the original forecast of £39.205m.  In the main, expenditure incurred in 2016/17 would be financed by resources provided by the West Yorkshire Combined Authority for the Highways Capital Programme, the West Yorkshire Transport Fund Programme, capital receipts and the grant approved by the government to assist with recovery works following the Boxing Day floods. 
The Directorate had an ambitious plan of capital investment programmes to complete during 2016/2017 and progress was being made against a large proportion of these programmes.  Subject to no contractual or weather delays Managers were confident of delivering their respective programmes.

Members commented on the following issues :–

· Would the flood recovery programme grants be fully used?  In response, Officers advised that £24.9m grant was approved.  The forecast was to spend approximately £19m this year and the balance in the next financial year.  It was noted that to obtain the necessary licences through the environment agency usually took months but that they had been excellent in their response to the flood situation and had signed the licences off on site on the days visited which had helped tremendously.
· Why was only 22% of disabled facilities grant spent to date?  In response, Officers advised that there was a well established team in place and that the real position was slightly better than that shown.  
· Was this the same for spend on affordable warmth?  In response, Officers advised that there was more spent in winter.  The Panel would also receive an update on the Affordable Warmth programme for consideration at its meeting to be held in January 2017.
· Was there any update on ISCAL? In response, Officers advised that ISCAL continued to strive towards breaking even.  They had more orders than they could deliver and were shortly to be moving to new premises so should be able to provide increased service with more trainees being trained.
· Did ISCAL export any of their goods?  In response, Officers advised that a lot of their products were exported and that one of their main contracts was to supply British Airways.

IT WAS AGREED that:
(a) the report be accepted; and 
(b) an update report on ISCAL be submitted to the meeting of the Panel to be held in  January 2017.
38 THE INTRODUCTION OF 20MPH SPEED LIMITS IN CALDERDALE

The Director of Public Health submitted a written report which provided information on the 20mph schemes that had already been introduced in Calderdale and to assess the progress and impact of the programme.  As a background to the report, it was explained that at the May 2014 Cabinet meeting, Cabinet had agreed to a phased approach over 3 years for the implementation of 20mph schemes on residential streets and this was due for completion by the end of 2017. There were five phases and three had now been implemented. 

2000 people across Calderdale were interviewed in February 2015 regarding their views and opinions on 20mph speed limits. 89% were in favour of the introduction of 20mph speed limits across our area. Any proposal to change speed from 30mph down to 20mph must be supported by a separate legal speed limit order for each of the 20mph areas. Each stage of this legal process had to be communicated and advertised to stakeholders and the public.

20mph schemes had to be self-enforcing and the police would not generally enforce 20mph unless there was evidence that safety was at risk and it was agreed as a local problem. This was no different to existing self-enforcement expectations in areas whatever the speed limits. Given the reduction in policing resources clearly managing expectations was critical. 

A representative of West Yorkshire Police and Mr Mark Burns-Williamson, the Police and Crime Commissioner for West Yorkshire attended the meeting and responded orally to questions, comments and concerns of the Panel in relation to 20mph schemes. In addition the West Yorkshire Police representative gave a PowerPoint presentation entitled Calderdale District – Keeping the Roads Safe, which gave an overview of the Police’s priorities and daily events in the Calderdale district that they had to deal with; 20mph enforcement and education; Operation “Hawmill”; Strategic and Organisational Road Safety Group; and working with partners.

Since the beginning of September 2016 the Police had been active in many areas of Calderdale (including 20mph areas) through Operation Hawmill which was funded until the end of the year. The police operation targeted nuisance motorists and dangerous drivers and focused on the four factors most likely to contribute to fatal road traffic collisions (drink/drug use, speeding, using a mobile phone whilst driving and not wearing a seatbelt). Areas that would be targeted had been selected in relation to the area where they received the most complaints. They included Warley, Park, Town Centre, Boothtown and Skircoat.  Additional funding would be needed if this work was to continue. 
Members commented on the following issues:-

· How the funding was being spent.  In response, the Police Officer advised that it was being done by a fully trained traffic Police Officer with support from local neighbourhood officers.  The costs also included the use of a vehicle and court costs incurred.
· What was their priority, 20mph enforcement or bad driving?  In response, the Police Officer advised that it would be bad driving as this endangered lives.  
· Which of the fixed or mobile cameras was the most effective method? In response the Police and Crime Commissioner for West Yorkshire advised that both had their uses and that it was behavioural changes that made the difference.  Drivers tended to drive differently if they knew that a camera was insitu. The Police also urged anyone who observed bad driving to report the incidents as this was how they could target areas where bad driving was occurring. He also referred to his refreshed Police and Crime Plan which would be launched next month.
· How many hand held devices were utilised?  In response, the Police Officer advised that there were two devices deployed within the Borough which could be operated by community support officers and volunteers who had been specially trained to operate them.
· Why could speeding motorists go on a speed awareness course for exceeding limits in 30mph and above zones but not for 20mph zones?  In response Officers advised that it was due to the current legislation.
· Did the Police know what the reoffending rates were on the drivers who had undertaken a speed awareness course?  In response, Officers advised that there was no data available.
· What impact had the 20mph scheme had so far?  In response, Officers advised that they were two thirds of the way in to the scheme with an average reduction of speeds of approximately 2.1mph.  The results of the scheme were to be taken over a five year period so they would not know the full extent for a few years yet.
· Data showed there had been an increase in walking and cycling where the schemes were implemented, why was this?  In response, Officers advised that it was encouraging that more journeys were being undertaken by both cycling and walking.  Evidence suggested cycling was due to interest following the Tour de France through the Borough and short journeys were now being undertaken by walking as this was just as quick when linked with finding parking.   
· Why were Todmorden and Brighouse picked by the Council for comparative purposes as opposed to other Wards such as Skircoat?  In response, Officers advised that the areas which were picked had a number of factors. 
· What was most effective education or enforcement?  In response, Officers advised that it was a range of things that contributed to behavioural changes in driving. In areas where implemented it had been accepted and in some wards they were actually asking for all their roads to be made 20mph. 
Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Regeneration and Economic Development attended the meeting and addressed the Panel, welcomed the report and scrutiny of this matter and added that this was an important piece of work on 20mph schemes; the education/enforcement thereof and welcomed all views on this matter.

Mr A Rae, a co-opted Member of the Cabinet Transport Working Party attended the meeting and addressed the Panel, broadly welcomed the report and the discussions at the meeting.

IT WAS AGREED that
(a) the report be accepted; and
(b) the representatives from West Yorkshire Police and the Police and Crime Commissioner be thanked for attending the meeting and responding to questions and concerns.

39 WORK PLAN 

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report which requested consideration of a programme of work for the 2016/17 Municipal Year.  
IT WAS AGREED that the Work Programme be approved subject to the following amendment:
(a) a progress report on the “Highways Maintenance Service – New Delivery Provision” be submitted to a future meeting of the Panel in the 2017/18 municipal year. 
